November 20, 2000








To:

Judy Rambeau

From:

Robin Gee

Subject:
Closed Captioning of City Council meeting video coverage

Introduction
This report provides information you requested on the costs and logistics involved with providing closed captioning on City Council meeting video coverage on CityTV.

Background
Closed captioning is an assistive technology that provides access to television for  persons with a hearing impairment. It is similar to subtitles and provides the text of the audio portion of the program as printed words on the television screen. Viewers see closed captioning by using a set-top decoder box or a television with built-in decoder circuitry.

In 1997 the Federal Communications Commission approved a new law that mandated captioning on virtually all television programming in the United States. This law, however, does not appear to apply to local government cable access programming since video program providers who have revenues of less than $3,000,000 per year are exempt.  The Americans with Disabilities Act does not have a clear requirement for local government programming to be captioned. 

Captioning can be provided live or off-line. Live captioning of a City Council meeting would happen as close to real time as is possible. Off-line captioning would require that a videotape and transcript of the meeting be sent to a captioning provider. The captions would then be encoded onto the videotape and then returned for airing. 

Discussion
Live captioning is recommended for the captioning of City Council meeting coverage. Off-line captioning cannot be done in a timely manner to meet CityTV’s replay schedule for Council meetings. Also, the live coverage of Council meetings would not have captions if off-line captioning were done.

The most efficient method of providing live captioning is to use a live captioning service. The live Council meeting coverage is sent via phone line to a captionist who is at an off-site location with captioning equipment. Three dedicated phone lines are required. One has the audio feed of the meeting. The second one has a videophone installed on it so that the captions can be verified. The third line is for a modem to the captioning encoder in the control room of the video coverage. 

The equipment required for the captioning is an encoder that will embed the captions onto the video signal. The estimated cost for the encoder is $3500. For single time usage, an encoder can sometimes be rented on an hourly basis from the captioning service. The hourly rental cost for an encoder is estimated to be $20 per hour.

The hourly cost for the captioning service is estimated to be $225 per broadcast hour with a two hour minimum charge. If the City Council had 30 meetings per year with an average length of 4 hours per meeting, the annual cost is estimated to be $27,000 per year. With the cost of the encoder, the first year operating and equipment costs are estimated to be $30,500.

Some captioning services can also provide the transcript of the meeting as a word processing document so that the transcripts can be used in preparation of the minutes of the meeting or can be posted on the Internet. 

Conclusion
Captioning of City Council meetings in real time can be done by using a professional off-site captioning service. The estimated cost for the first year of captioning is $30,500 plus the cost of three additional phone lines.

cc: Tracy Scruggs

